REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 6th September 2021 in the Village Hall.
Present - Councillors D Rushbrook (Chair), P Bagshaw, M Barnes, L Bassett, S Pittam, C Mutten, T Rednall, and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. DCllr G Nurden, CCllr L Hempsall, and 5 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.

1-09) Apologies for Absence

Cllrs D Hale, R Holt, T Davey.
Richard Jenkins has resigned from the Council due to work commitments. 

2-09) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
3-09)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 17th August 2021 were approved, with 3 abstentions.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Rushbrook as Chair of the meeting.
4-09)  Matters Arising

None received.
Public Participation
District Councillor Grant Nurden gave an update: the planning application for Halls Yard has been called in to be considered by BA Planning Committee.  
There is £75 left of the Ward Grant, to be spent by the end of December. 

The BDC waste contract decision will be made later this month, with the contract winner announced in October for an April 2022 start.  
County Councillor Lana Hempsall

Trying to get a Highways meeting organised but having trouble pinning down the Highways Officer. I have been appointed the Sustainable Transport Champion.

I still have available the whole of my County Ward grant to be spent, on Highways or transport related issues or initiatives.

Active Norfolk are launching a new campaign, a push towards more cycling initiatives.  

Cllr Rushbrook mentioned the poor condition of the branch road between the Acle Straight and Halvergate.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: There were 2 issues with the play equipment safety inspections since the last meeting.  On the exercise rower a threaded bolt failed and a footrest nearly came off, and on the multiplay climbing frame an upright pole had to be removed as it was difficult to repair. There were no issues for September.
The cash bingo jackpot was won in August, the lucky winner receiving £310. The jackpot for September is £200 in 45 numbers or less.  This month’s bingo is on the 20th September.
On the 19th September there will be an outdoor plant sale and car boot.
The Reedham Stage School performances of Aladdin were well attended and the children really enjoyed it. Radio Norfolk’s Treasure Quest final clue was hidden on the stage behind the Egyptian sarcophagus before the final show.  A £500 profit was made.
The first quiz night after lockdown was well attended.
 Public

A member of the public asked again regarding the purchase of a small piece of the War Memorial land. They were informed that the land was most likely given to the village for the benefit of the parish and therefore the Parish Council is not entitled, or it being in the interest of the parish, to sell any or all of the land.

A member of the public reported that the lower Woodland Walk footpath was overgrown. Cllr Bagshaw will organise a working party.
A member of the public asked if the Council could consider helping co-ordinate a transport scheme where a list of people willing to help drive residents to Acle was held and they were paid mileage costs.  CCllr Hempsall knows of a similar scheme and will send the Clerk details.

5-09) Policy Review

The following new policies were considered:

· Grievance and Disciplinary Procedure.
· Bullying and Harassment Policy
Both policies were unanimously approved.

6-09) Planning Applications

a) 20211415 – proposed change from white render and exposed brick to grey cladding and white render at Brabant, 24 Station Road, NR13 3TA. The Council had no objections.
b) 20211542 – double garage to front of the property for use to store cars at 2A Witton Green, NR13 3HH.  The Council had no objections.
There has been a complaint from a resident in Freethorpe regarding the noise from the off-road vehicles driving round the wood on Freethorpe Road.  This is in Reedham’s parish boundary.

7-09) To Receive an update from the PCC

No update received.
8-09) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

In July the speed sensor was located on New Road.  The 85% centile was 18.5mph in the 30mph limit, with the maximum speed 35mph. 
In August it was Riverside.  The average was 19mph with the maximum 40mph.
b) Allotments

No issues were reported.
c) Neighbourhood Plan
A consultation event was held on the 18th August, which had 6 attendees.  There have been 72 responses to the questionnaire and the results will be discussed at the next meeting on the 23rd September.

d) Book exchange cupboard
No update received.  
e) War Memorial and American Memorial
The fence has not been repaired yet.  Clerk to ask Cllr Hale to action.

f) Additional village signs
Cllr Bagshaw will contact David Blackman for a quote.
9-09) Car parking at the Station

Emails from Jerome Mayhew MP had been circulated to Councillors before the meeting.  He had had no luck in requesting Network Rail to lift the charges so the only suggestion left is to have double yellow lines painted in problem parking areas.  This would likely be at the Parish Council expense.
Network Rail will be installing dimmers on the lights in the car park to mitigate any light pollution.

10-09) Dog waste bin at the Station 
Any new bin would have to be purchased by the Council and then pay for weekly collection. The Clerk will get quotes for a new waste bin at the Station and on Mill Road and enquire about emptying services from BDC. CCllr Hempsall suggested a normal litter bin be purchased rather than a specific dog waste bin as this may be more acceptable to the local residents.
11-09) Cycle parking racks on Riverside
The Council considered a request from a resident for additional cycle racks on Riverside.  The Clerk will contact BDC to see if it is possible to have additional racks installed.  
12-09) Replacement of fingerpost at New Road/The Hills

BDC will not replace them as they do not have any funds left.  The original costs were £111 for a double and £87 for a single finger post.  They were made from recycled plastic. The Council would like them replaced.  Clerk to find quotes for the next meeting.
13-09) Radial connections of new wind farms

The Council were not in favour of objecting to further radial connections of new wind farms off the Norfolk Coast.
14-09)  Correspondence Received
a) Letter from the CPRE requesting donations towards funding an appeal against the GNLP.  The Council did not wish to contribute.

b) Email from NALC regarding a memorial token for community spirit during the Covid-19 pandemic.  The Council did not wish to receive a reminder of Covid.

c) Request for support of fundraising for a resident with different needs.  The Council is not able to donate to individuals but would be happy to support the fundraising.
15-09) Double yellow lines round the War Memorial

The Clerk is confirming the procedure with Highways and will report to the next meeting.
16-09) Financial Matters

i. The Council approved adding Cllr Pittam as an cheque signatory and for online banking. 

ii. The AGAR External Auditor report for 2020/21 was received and noted by the Council.

iii. The Council noted the Income and Expenditure report to 21st August 2021.
iv. A statement of the payments made in July and August had been circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting.  These payments were confirmed by the Council.
v. Payments presented for approval, circulated to Councillors in advance:

C Dickson - salary August 2021





£     390.86

HMRC - PAYE August 2021






£       25.60

Norfolk Pension Fund - Clerk pension




£     127.80

C Dickson – expenses, including S106 expenditure



£     528.94
Countrystyle Recycling – glass recycling (paid 13th August)


£       47.52
Reedham Community Assoc – room hire




£     160.00

Tudor Print – Neighbourhood Plan questionnaire printing


£     338.40

J D Security – deposit for Village Hall CCTV (CIL funded) (paid 24th August)












£  5,819.41
J D Security – balance of Village Hall CCTV (CIL funded) (to be paid on completion)











£  3,879.61
PKF Littlejohn – External Audit fee 2020/21




£     360.00

HMRC – overclaimed VAT repayment




£  4,120.28

Total   = 







            £15,798.42
All the invoices were approved for payment.  
17-09) Items for the Next Agenda
The opening hours of the Reedham Doctors surgery
Road names for future developments

Clearing the Freethorpe Road entrance to the playing field

Public
Cllr Rushbrook requested that overgrown hedges be included in the Outlook summary.
A member of the public reported that Belton Parish Council had, in the past, taken photos of some dog owners letting their dogs foul open spaces and not clearing up after them, passed the photos on to the Borough Council, who had prosecuted.  This deterred dog fouling in the area.

The WI will be planting a memorial tree on the playing field.  It will be a maple, planted in the autumn.

The badminton and Kurling groups passed on their thanks for the equipment purchased with S106 funds.

18-09) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

The next scheduled meeting is Monday 4th October 2021 at 7.30pm, at the Village Hall, subject to Coronavirus restrictions.  
The meeting closed at 20.50.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.8.21

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	8,250.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	
	

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	64.84
	123.94

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK
	1,178.00
	1,468.17

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	347.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX/PENSION
	1,088.52
	2,708.55

	GLASS & MISC
	
	52.97
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	379.30

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	39.60
	50.10

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	161.74
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	4,849.51
	4,849.51

	TOTAL
	0.00
	8,464.71
	
	TOTAL
	7,220.47
	9,927.06

	Neighbourhood Plan
	5,700.00
	5,700.00
	
	Neighbourhood Plan
	
	

	HMRC VAT
	
	8,282.72
	
	VAT
	1,149.45
	1,210.15

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	

	S106
	
	
	
	S106
	
	

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.8.21
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.8.21
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	18,493.55
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	21,992.04
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	  (7,220.47)
	
	
	
	21,992.04
	

	
	11,273.08
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	398
	      (349.00)
	

	TRANSFER
	0.00
	
	
	Less unpresented payment
	    (5,819.41)
	

	Community Grant
	5,700.00
	
	
	
	
	

	Net VAT
	  (1,149.45)
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Add: unpresented receipt
	
	

	BALANCE
	15,823.63
	
	
	BALANCE
	15,823.63
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.8.21

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	
	274.37

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	274.37

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.8.21
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.8.21
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,003.78
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,028.28
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	less: unpresented cheques
	      (24.50)
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,003.78
	
	
	
	1,003.78
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	47,105.22
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	AS AT 1.4.2021
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	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AS AT 1.4.2021
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AS AT 1.4.2021

	BLANCE B/FWD
	30,277.81
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	30,277.81
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	30,277.81
	
	
	
	30,277.81
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


PAGE  
Chairman ...........................................................

281

